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             Governor’s Advisory Council to the Division of Substance Abuse and Mental Health

Delaware Psychiatric Center – Springer Building
Date: May 16, 2013
Members Present: James Lafferty, Jack Akester,  John Evans,  Wesley Jones, Susan Phillips, Anne Deming, Thomas Hall, George Meldrum 
Members Excused: Anthony Brazen, Robert Daniels, Andrea Guest, Carol Harman, Dennis Rozumalski, 
Associate Members Present: Charles Sygowski, Dan Hoeftman, Lynn Fahey
Associate Members Excused: James Lark, Bruce Lorenz
Associate Members Absent: Florence Alberque, Chris DiSanto, Sarah Fishman, Connie Hughes, Edie McCoy
Interested Parties Present:  Joshua Thomas-Acker, Kevin A. Huckshorn, Nana Odoi, Dara Schumaier, Joshua Warweg, Bryce Hewlett, Rosanne Faust, Barbara Nolan
	Topic
	Discussion
	Action

	Call to Order/Introductions
	Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order.  He then introduced Josh Thomas-Acker as the new NAMI Executive Director and then asked that everyone introduce themselves and where they were from.    
	     

	Review and Approval of Minutes 
	
	9:50 a.m. a quorum was met and March and April’s minutes were approved.

	Chairman’s Report


	Chairman Jim Lafferty asked Kevin Huckshorn to introduce Joshua Warweg.  
	

	Director’s Report
	Kevin Huckshorn introduced Joshua Warweg as the newest staff member to join the Central Office.  He is under the big umbrella of the Statewide Performance Improvement Unit.  He’ll be managing the peer;/client service level quality assurance reporting and monitoring under the USDOJ settlement agreement.  Quality Service Reviews (QSR) are a mixed method quality assurance process where DSAMH takes a random sample of people--it will be 400 out of 6,000--and monitors their day-to-day services received.  The Division researches the services they are getting, the quality of that service, how happy they are with it, what going on with their recovery, etc.
Jim Lafferty congratulated the Division for implementation of a database tracking-calls from families and consumers members about care and services they’re receiving.  Kevin Huckshorn stated that right now the only QSR will be for ACT, ICM and CRISP client services but eventually this review will be applied to the whole system. DSAMH is in negotiations with the Quality Services Review experts in the country.  A summary of the process used to refine QSR’s within the specific state followed. 
Jim Lafferty reminded the group that the Summer Institute is at the end of July.  GAC sometimes gives an award to someone in public service.  Nominations are normally done in June but he would like to nominate Lt. Gov. Matt Denn who has done a lot of good work in the area of children’s services including health and mental health.  The chairman believes he had a lot to do with Governor Markell putting an additional $5 million in the Kids Department budget this year. He does a lot of things that are not very well known: he is a strong advocate for our kids’ health and has also been instrumental in getting the awareness of an adolescence depression program into schools in Kent and Sussex counties. In June, the GAC will vote on any nominees for its award.  Nominations should be sent via email to Jack Akester.
Director Huckshorn reviewed several RFPs coming up: PATH Homelessness program and the Administrative Services Organization (ASO) which brings all the peer run programs under one successful bidder organization which will provide fiscal support and administrative assistance. Currently, peer-run programs such as Rick Van Story and Hopes and Dreams are paired up with a provider because they don’t have the organizational or fiscal expertise to handle things like unemployment laws, FICA, etc.  DSAMH has seven peer-run programs that are going to separate from their providers to go under the administrative services organization which will make them more independent.  
DSAMH also has an RFP to fund an additional ACT team provider because all the ACT teams in New Castle are filled.  Finally, the Division is working on an RFP that would put detox facilities and services in all three counties. DSAMH is undergoing a reorganization of the substance abuse side, similar to what was done for mental health services.
DSAMH continues work on revision of commitment laws, in particular State statues 50 and 51 which have to do with mental health services.  This includes looking very closely at who is getting involuntarily committed because that process causes the loss of certain civil rights.  In addition; the group is looking at who is going to provide detainment for the first 24 hours.

The Division had a meeting with all Medicaid partners about the 1915(i) State Medicaid plan amendment. This change would allow billing Medicaid for some additional client services the State currently must pay for out of State funds.  The process of writing the plan amendment and the subsequent review takes about nine months. Once the 1915i waiver goes into effect, the State will get back $.50 on the dollar from the Federal government which means there is more State money available to expand services.  Mercer, the Division’s consultant, has participated in the process and has expertise in developing successful waiver plans that gain Federal approval.

DSAMH funds 42 providers in the community.  All are reviewed against their contracts annually; some who provide substance abuse or co-occurring services also have be licensed and undergo an annual licensure monitoring.  The Division is working to combine annual monitoring and develop behavioral health licensing standards, basically a menu of programs/services a provider could choose to offer.  Each chosen service would have its own standard that could be licensed, monitored and paid for.  A draft of those will be coming out soon for review.  This will enable making Delaware services evidenced-based and consistent across service providers.
Director Huckshorn summarized a program change related to a transitional program called Chance House which is on the grounds of Governor Bacon.  Chance House services are being transferred to Gaudenzia in downtown Wilmington for one year, after which the Division will issue a new RFP for those services.  In addition, similar services are provided by Gateway, an 80 bed residential substance abuse program, and Cornerstone, a 20 bed co-occurring disorder residential facility. Unfortunately, both are housed on the Governor Bacon campus which is below sea level, in need of repairs and these programs will have to be moved.  Gateway’s roof is in very bad shape, it leaks and would cost $6 million to replace. The Division will be issuing an RFP for residential treatment services where 40 beds will be allocated for Department of Correction clients and multiple 15 bed programs will be for Medicaid client use.  
DSAMH kicked off development of a new Electronic Health Record product with its consultant, Core Solutions.  It involves two big groups, state leadership and DPC with MIS in on the process.  We will have a number of development/planning sections which is where everyone gets together with programmers.  The first meeting was last Tuesday on referrals.  The next big all-day meeting will be on standardizing assessments.  These meeting are being held twice a week for 12 weeks. 
DSAMH has a new 24 hours 7 days a week behavioral health assessment program at Ellendale, the Recovery Response Center.  It is designed to divert people to community treatment and away from being admitted to psychiatric hospitals.  The RRC gets referrals from the emergency departments of hospitals or police may bring clients directly to the Ellendale facility.  RRC has successfully diverted 78% from going to hospitals.   

·  Comments and discussion followed.
	

	Standing Committee Reports
	
	     

	            Children’s Committee
	None

	     

	            Employment Committee
	None  


	

	            Community Services Committee
	Bryce Hewlett informed council of the Peer Support Conference that was held in Dover.  There were over 200 attendees with workshops on health care reform, WRAP (a recovery tool), and the arts.  The keynote speaker was Pat Deegan who spoke on recovery language, what it means and self-actualization in recovery: how to move forward.  Jim Lafferty said this was a big deal—believes that never have so many organizations and consumers been brought together in one place at the same time.  It was a collaborative effort with all the peers in the state.  It was a very worthwhile public event.


	

	            Membership Committee
	            Jim Lafferty took time to recognize Jack Akester.  Jack facilitated a depression support group in Newark and started another in a church.  He met every Monday night for 16 years with members and is now stepping down.   There will be a party for him with some of the people who have gone through the program.  Jack was applauded for his dedication and all he has done for the peer groups.  

             Jack Akester reported that there are 15 full voting members with 2 vacancies. Of the full 17 members, a majority need to be clients. Still actively trying to fill with Sussex or Kent county consumers and/or family members.  There are 11 Associate Member positions filled and five vacancies. It is somewhat difficult to fill vacancies due to political affiliation and geographic representation requirements.     
	

	            Community Services Committee
	Chairman Lafferty indicated he would like to discuss this committee with Bryce.Hewlett.
	

	            DPC Advisory Committee
	Jack Akester reported that Greg Valentine updated the group; Acute Care length of stay is stable (averaging 29 on K2 and 43 days on K3). Organizational improvements are occurring on three fronts: Employee Performance, Performance Improvement and Utilization Review. There are also efforts being made to limit 1-to-1 observation at DPC because clients become less independent and use of this prolongs institutionalization. There are enhancements being made to the Recovery Academy as a result of client feedback. The Director of Operations at DPC has instituted a Staff Safety Committee to review injury incidents and educate staff.  There are some employee recognition events being planned i.e. Doctor’s Day, Social Work Day (meal given off site); Nurse’s Day (special meal/gifts), Ice Cream Day (ice cream for every employee).  Peer support training ended in 4/23. Staff contributions will be recognized at a June BBQ. All units have discharge groups and job training almost ready for implementation. S3 is about to close through a merger with S1.
	

	Old Business
	The Chairman reported that law enforcement Crisis Intervention Team (CIT) training planning members are completing the curriculum. The first training will be held in October with no more than 35 people for the pilot.  Josh Thomas, a former Pinellas County, FL, lieutenant is developing scenarios to use in training. The Chairman thanked the State Police for leadership as well as Wilmington and New Castle County PD.  The second training will happen after the first of the year.  Connections is closing several facilities. The Rick Van Story Center will relocate it to the Channel 6 building.  Shelter will be discontinued.  CRISP is staying.
Susan Phillips brought up the issue of the difficulty and length of time it takes for out of state psychiatrists to get licensed in the State of Delaware. Director Huckshorn indicated that this is an issue for the Board of Professional Regulation. 

	

	New Business
	
	

	Public Comment
	None
	     

	Meeting Adjourned
	Motion made and seconded at10:25 a.m.
	     


The next meeting will be held at 9 a.m. June 20, 2013, at Herman Holloway Health Campus, Springer Building.
